
[image: image1.png]



Richmond Police Department

MEMORANDUM

TO:

City Manager Bill Lindsay
FROM:
Chief Chris Magnus

Deputy Chief Ed Medina
DATE:
April 20, 2007

SUBJECT:
Activity Report for the Police Department
The following information reflects a general overview of activities associated with the police department during the past week:
Geographic Policing Activities:

Northern District

· Officers from the Northern District coordinated an abatement project of a homeless encampment located behind a storage facility near Collins Street and Morton Avenue.  The operation was successful with no issues.

· Officers David Funk and Joe Avila, with K-9 partner Bosco, were on a special enforcement project to impact the increase in burglaries in and around Grant Elementary School.  They made contact with a male subject, seen lurking on the school grounds.  The subject was eventually arrested for trespassing, a no bail warrant for theft and a prior violation of parole.

· Officers responded to a Hit and Run collision on Hilltop Blvd at I-80.  As the victim driver was stopped for a red light, a suspect driver crashed into the victim at almost 50 mph, pushing the victim into the intersection.  This caused major vehicle damage and moderate injuries to the victim.  Witness statements led Traffic Officer Al DeJesus and Officer Bill Roderick to the suspect car, now parked at a residence in Martinez, CA.  They made contact with the suspect driver and obtained a post-Miranda confession to his involvement in the accident.  The suspect admitted to his distraction while looking for his dropped cell phone and fled because he was unlicensed.  Great follow-up work by the officers involved.
Central District
· Officer Nathan Lonzo stopped a subject for a traffic violation near Vernon Street and Filbert Avenue.  During the stop, Officer Lonzo noted a strong smell of Marijuana emitting from the car.  Officer Bill Cantrell and K-9 Arrow arrived to assist and located several baggies of Marijuana and $5,000.00 cash.  The now arrested suspect denied drug sales and explained that the cash was “rent money.”
· Officer Doug Hembree noted that the street lights were inoperative along Barrett Avenue between Marina Way and 18th Street.  He recalled that the lights were working properly during his previous working shift, but were inoperative this particular evening.  He was unable to locate any damaged power boxes, which may have indicated that wire theft played a part in this.  Notification was made to the Public Works Department.

Southern District
· The Richmond Communications Center received a call of an Armed Car Jacking which occurred in the 2500 block of Maine Avenue.  Before officers could arrive on scene, Officers Tim Gray and Jamal Numan were contacted just outside of the Police Department by the victim of the crime.  Officer Gray put out a BOLO with a good description of the suspect, who was armed with a silver semi-automatic pistol, and was in possession of the victim’s vehicle.  The information was relayed to all west county agencies and Sheriff’s Department.  

Within minutes, El Cerrito Police Officer Hobbs observed the victim vehicle enter the Del Norte BART station.  ECPD Officers Hobbs and Mills conducted surveillance until they observed the vehicle attempt to leave.  The officers attempted a felony car stop, however, the suspect failed to yield.  A pursuit ensued back into our city limits.  The suspect drove to the area of the Richmond Townhouse Apartments, but instead of driving into the complex he turned southbound onto the railroad tracks. The suspect and his passengers attempted to flee on foot, leaving the vehicle unattended.  One passenger was immediately apprehended and a perimeter was set for the outstanding armed suspect.  
Acting Sergeant Tod Opdyke managed the scene and coordinated a K-9 search with Officer Hill and police K-9, Nero.  A CHP helicopter assisted with infrared readings of the backyards in the area.  A detailed search was conducted of the area, lasting approximately 75 minutes, but the armed suspect was not located.  
The apprehended passenger was on probation for a firearms violation in Contra Costa County and was uncooperative with officers at the scene.  He was booked for PC 32, Accessory, and PC 1203.2, Probation Violation at the RPD City Jail.  The victim and the ECPD officers can identify the remaining suspect.  Although a suspect got away, this was an excellent coordinated effort by RPD officers, ECPD officers and the Communications Center. 
· Officers Tod Opdyke and Tracy Mollenbernd responded to the Spot Liquor Store to investigate a suspicious vehicle with two occupants.  The two occupants did not speak any English; however, did enter the store to buy a local newspaper.  The two continued to wait outside of the store for more than 45 minutes, giving the clerks cause to fear a robbery.  The officers arrived at the scene as the subject’s vehicle began to pull away from the curb.  A car stop was made and the officers found that the driver was unlicensed and the passenger was in possession of illegal drug paraphernalia and a falsified “Resident” card.  Both subjects were arrested and the vehicle was impounded. Another great communicative effort by the Spot Liquor Store clerks and RPD.
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